BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 17th December 2009

Present:

	Councillor 
R Groome (Mayor)
	Councillor P Hollobone

	
"
S Lynch (The Deputy Mayor)
	
"
C Lamb

	
"
L Adams
	
"
M Lynch

	
"
D Bain
	
"
M Malin

	
"
M Bayes
	
"
E Manns

	
"
D Bishop
	
"
P Marks

	
"
C Brown
	
"
V Perry

	
"
J Bullock
	
"
A Pote

	
"
R Civil
	
"
R Roberts

	
"
P Corazzo
	
"
C Smith-Haynes

	
"
J Derbyshire
	
"
M Talbot

	
"
S Edwards
	
"
M Tebbutt

	
"
T Freer
	
"
G Titcombe

	
"
C Groome
	
"
K Watts

	
"
J Hakewill
	
"
J West

	
"
J Henson
	
"
D Zanger

	
"
L Henson
	

	
	


09.C.31
BISHOP STOPFORD SCHOOL CHOIR


Prior to the commencement of business, members of the Council were entertained by students from Hall Meadow Primary School Choir who sang festive songs. The Mayor thanked the Choir for their most entertaining performance.
09.C.32
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Dearing, Soans and Wiley. 

09.C.33
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 23rd June 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.
09.C.34
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The late Gil Rennie, Tony Evans and Richard Baker
The Mayor announced the deaths of serving Councillor, Gil Rennie, and former Councillors Tony Evans (former Mayor of the Borough) and Richard Baker, who had died since the last meeting of the Council.  Mrs Anita Rennie, Mrs Maureen Evans and Mrs Marie Baker and their families were welcomed to the meeting.  
Councillor Jonathan West paid tribute to Councillor Gil Rennie, who had been a member of the Council for 26 years.  Councillor Christopher Groome paid tribute to former Mayor, Tony Evans, who had also served as a Justice of the Peace, and Councillor Terry Freer paid tribute to Richard Baker, who had also been a County Councillor.
Councillor Hakewill welcomed the families of the deceased to the meeting and paid tribute to all three former colleagues, who would be sadly missed.

Mrs Maureen Evans indicated that she wished to bequeath Tony Evans's formal mayor's badge to the Museum.

Barry Vernon and Tracey Carpenter

The Chief Executive paid tribute to two members of staff who had sadly died in service.  Barry Vernon, had worked in Environmental Care and had served the Council for over 30 years. Tracey Carpenter of Customer Services was a very popular and outgoing member of staff.  Both would be very sadly missed by colleagues in their respective departments.

Councillor Ellie Manns
The Mayor welcomed Councillor Ellie Manns to her first Council meeting.
Civic Ball and Charity Concert
The Mayor thanked all councillors who had attended her Civic Ball on 13th November and Charity Concert on 27th November and thanked staff for their assistance in organising the events.
Holocaust Memorial Day

The Mayor announced that the service to commemorate Holocaust Memorial Day would be taken by Revd Quentin Chandler at 3.00 pm on Sunday, 24th January 2010 at the Municipal Offices and would include readings, a flute ensemble and Taizė music. The theme for 2010 would be Legacy of Hope.
Christmas Hospitality

The Mayor invited members and officers to the Mayor's Parlour for refreshments following the conclusion of the meeting and seasons greetings were extended to members and officers.
09.C.35
LEADERS' ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Leader wished all members and officers the compliments of the season.
09.C.36
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The Chief Executive outlined some of the highlights from the past year, in particular:-
· 243 affordable houses had been provided in the Borough
· Housing and Planning grants of £710k had been awarded to the Council, which was higher than any other Northamptonshire local authority

The Chief Executive outlined aspirations for the Council for 2010, which would remain ambitious despite the fiscal challenges ahead.

The Chief Executive extended his best wishes for Christmas and the New Year to members and officers.
09.C.37
ANNUAL REPORT OF THE CHAIR OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE 

Mrs Julie Miller, Independent Chair of the Council's Standards Committee gave a verbal report of the work of the Standards Committee during the period April 2008 to March 2009.  The Committee had considered key issues, including:-
· Gifts and Hospitality

· The Local Assessment Regime

· Consultation on the new Code of Conduct and submission of a response to Communities and Local Government

· Training on local assessments

· The sub-committee met to consider a complaint against a Parish Councillor. It was subsequently held there had been no breach of the Code of Conduct
The Chair informed members that Brian Christie, Independent Member of the Standards Committee, had attended the Standards Conference with the Monitoring Officer in October 2008.
Julie Miller was thanked for her attendance and report.

09.C.38
LOCAL DEMOCRACY WEEK – EVENT FEEDBACK

A report was submitted which advised members of the outcomes of the event "I'm a Councillor – Get Me Out of Here!" and which sought to establish a mechanism for taking forward suggestions and ideas put forward by young people who had participated in the event.

The Leader of the Council presented Councillor Paul Corazzo with a certificate as winner of the event for 2009.
Discussion was held on the level of participation in the event, compared to previous years, and it was felt that as fewer schools had participated this year, their seemed to be little justification for repeating the event in 2010.
The Chair of the Working Group requested that any ideas for future events to promote local democracy be forwarded to the Working Group for consideration.

RESOLVED
that 


(i)
the views and suggestions as expressed by young people through the event be referred to the Research and Development Committee for consideration in any future policy development or scrutiny involving young people; and

(ii)
the Council does not participate in next year's "I'm a Councillor" event, but considers alternative methods of encouraging local democracy throughout the year.

09.C.39
CRIME AND DISORDER COMMITTEE

A report was submitted which sought to designate the Research and Development Committee as the Council's 'Crime and Disorder Committee' for the purposes of Sections 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006 and the Crime and Disorder (Overview and Scrutiny) Regulations 2009.

It was proposed by Councillor Pote, seconded by Councillor Hakewill and subsequently
RESOLVED
that 


(i)
the Research and Development Committee be designated to exercise the functions of the Crime and Disorder Committee in pursuance of Section 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006, as amended by Section 126 of the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 and the Crime and Disorder (Overview and Scrutiny) Regulations 2009; and


(ii)
the terms of reference of the Research and development Committee be amended as set out in paragraph 3.2 of the report.

09.C.40
CHANGING THE CONSTITUTION – REGISTER OF GIFTS AND HOSPITALITY


A report was submitted which sought the approval of Council to publish the Register of Gifts and Hospitality on the Council's website.


It was noted that the Annual Return for Standards for England questioned whether the Members' Register of Gifts and Hospitality was published on the website.  Members noted that this was not currently the practice at Kettering Borough Council.  It was also noted that the Standards Committee had recommended that the Register of Gifts and Hospitality be published on the website with the consent of the member concerned.


It was proposed by Councillor Bullock, seconded by Councillor C Groome and subsequently

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Register of Gifts and Hospitality be published on the Council's website with the consent of the member concerned; and


(ii)
Part 4 of the Constitution, Gifts and Hospitality Procedure Rules, be amended to permit publication of the Register of Gifts and Hospitality on the website.

09.C.41
GAMBLING ACT 2005 STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY


A report was submitted which enabled Kettering Borough Council to approve the Gambling Act 2005 Statement of Licensing Policy.


It was proposed by Councillor Pote, seconded by Councillor C Groome and subsequently

RESOLVED
that the Gambling Act 2005 Statement of Licensing Policy for the period 2010-2012 be adopted.
09.C.42
REPORT TO COUNCIL FROM THE COUNCIL'S EXECUTIVE - PARTNERSHIP WORKING

A  report to the Council's Executive Committee was circulated at the meeting which set out the Council's future approach to partnership working.


The Portfolio Holder for Partnerships, Performance and Resources informed Council that the report had been considered by the Executive Committee at its last meeting.  The Executive Committee had referred  four recommendations to Council, namely:-

1.
that Council reaffirms the current priority of  developing partnerships of scope with county wide and national service providers and with voluntary and community sector organisations, including the Suite 16 proposals for shared back and front offices for all locality services;
2.
the Council continues to exploit opportunities that may arise for shared service delivery or design with other organisations on an organic basis;
3.
the Council welcomes the County Council’s consideration of devolving functions to boroughs and explore, with the County Council, the opportunity they present for partnership working in this area; and
4.
explores the possibility of developing a partnership of scale with Daventry District Council when it can be done in such a way that does not prejudice our current trajectory.
In discussion, the view was expressed by some members that not enough information was available in relation to  recommendation no. 4 to enable the Council to come to a decision, and that further work should be undertaken on working in partnership with all neighbouring authorities.  Debate was held on partnerships of scale that had been considered in the past as part of the discussions regarding the County Council proposals for a Unitary Authority.
It was proposed by Councillor Malin and seconded by Councillor Hakewill and subsequently 

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the current priority of  developing partnerships of scope with county wide and national service providers and with voluntary and community sector organisations, including the Suite 16 proposals for shared back and front offices for all locality services, be reaffirmed;

(ii)
the Council continues to exploit opportunities that may arise for shared service delivery or design with other organisations on an organic basis;

(iii)
the County Council’s consideration of devolving functions to boroughs be welcomed and the opportunity they present for partnership working in this area  be explored with the County Council,; and


(iv)
the possibility of developing a partnership of scale with Daventry District Council when it can be done in such a way that does not prejudice our current trajectory be explored.
(Voting on the motion parts (i) to (iii) – For: 32; Against 0; Not Voting: 1)
Motion Carried

Following a request for a recorded vote, the voting on the motion part (iv) was as follows:

For: 26; Against 6; Not Voting: 1

Councillors Bain, Bayes, Brown, Bullock, Civil, Derbyshire, Edwards, Freer, C Groome, Hakewill, J Henson, L Henson, Hollobone, Lamb, M Lynch, S Lynch, Malin, Marks, Perry, Pote, Roberts, Smith-Haynes, Talbot, Tebbutt, Titcombe and Zanger voted for part (iv) of the motion
Councillors Adams, Bishop, Corazzo, Manns, Watts and West voted against part (iv) of the motion

The Mayor did not vote

09.C.43
CONGRATULATIONS


It was proposed by Councillor Hakewill, seconded by Councillor Roberts and subsequently

RESOLVED
 that, as we come to the end of 2009, this Council congratulates and celebrates the individuals, teams, clubs, places and businesses in our Borough who bring us praise and recognition, both from around our country and around the world.

09.C.44
CARBON EMISSIONS – 10:10 CAMPAIGN

It was proposed by Councillor Corazzo, seconded by Councillor Watts that:-

"Kettering Borough Council commits to sign up to the 10:10 campaign (www.1010.uk.org) to cut its carbon emissions by 10% in the year following its baseline year which may end at any time up until 30th June 2010; and to encourage other individuals, businesses and organisations in Kettering Borough to do likewise."


It was noted that the Council had signed the Nottingham declaration on Climate Change in 2006.  The Porfolio Holder for the Environment thanked Councillor Corazzo for the motion and advised Council of green initiatives that had been launched since the signing of the declaration, including the Green Desk and Smart Metering.  An Eco-Friendly Task and Finish Group had been set up and progress on initiatives was being monitored.

After further discussion, an amendment was proposed by Councillor Brown and seconded by Councillor Marks that:-


"this Council reaffirms its commitment to delivering reductions in its carbon emissions.  We will continue to use the unique Green Desk to advise and publicise the importance of reducing emissions throughout the Borough."


The original motion was withdrawn by Councillor Corazzo, with the agreement of Councillor Watts. Following a vote on the substantive motion, which was unanimously carried, it was:
RESOLVED
that this Council reaffirms its commitment to delivering reductions in its carbon emissions.  We will continue to use the unique Green Desk to advise and publicise the importance of reducing emissions throughout the Borough.
09.C.45
FREE SWIMMING

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Community and Rural the following question:-


"How many under 16s have registered for free swimming in Kettering since it was launched by the Government on 1st April 2009?"


Councillor Roberts replied as follows:-


"5394 aged 16 and under have registered."

09.C.46
COMMUNITY NEWSPAPER – VOICE


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Customer Service, Access and Democracy the following question:-


"Kettering Borough Council's Organisational Assessment for 2009 says that three-quarters of local people are satisfied with the Borough as a place to live, but this is still lower than the national average.  Kettering's community newspaper Voice is helping to address this statistic.  What plans has the portfolio holder for making Voice a permanently-funded publication from the Council?"


Councillor Roberts replied as follows:-


"I join Councillor Corazzo in welcoming and recognising that 75% of people in the Borough are satisfied with the Borough as a place to live.


We are delighted with the feedback from residents about the Voice magazine.  We have never made a specific commitment to continuing given the economic circumstances we are in.  Naturally, Voice, along with all other priorities and pressures, will be considered in the budgeting process."

Councillor Roberts added that production costs could be cut by as much as one third by including advertisements.
 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.20 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Mayor

AI


(Council No. 7)

16.12.09


